
FORMULARY

This Formularygives examples of the main sorts of

Commissions,divided into the two categories of Assizes and Gaol
Delivery, each prefixed by a short note on the history of these
Commissions as a group. The types of Commissions follow, with

brief notes on them. Under each type is given: a transcript of
the full form, taken, with two exceptions, from originals in the
Assize or Gaol Delivery files; the form in which this original

was abstracted on the Patent Rolls; the form adopted for it in
the present Calendar.

ASSIZES

Assize Commissions fall under two main heads: general and

special. The general Commissions, mostly for circuits, date
basically from 1273 and in their eventually standardized forms,
except for the counties in the circuits, apparently from the 1290s.
The instruments subsidiary to these general Assize Commissions
were mostly modelled on similar instruments that had been already
evolved for the special Assize Commissions, which are older,
dating basically from about 1220, and in their later standardized

form from the 1270s.

There is no evidence known to the present writer in Chancery
rolls, Pipe rolls, plea rolls, cartularies or deed collections to
suggest that until the end of John's reign it was ever necessary
for a litigant who obtained a possessory assize writ to obtain

also a commission empowering the justices to take it. The early
history of the judicial administration of possessory assizes is
bound up with the history of the common pleas eyre from the 1170s

onwards, and with the history of the visitations with a more

limited jurisdiction, confined to trying indictments and taking
assizes of novel disseisin, between the 1180s and 1226. Until the
end of John's reign, most possessory assizes were determined in
one or other of these visitations on writs probably returnable,
as they certainly were under Henry III and Edward I, 'ad primam

assisam justiciariorum nostrorum cum in partes illas venerint':

'at the first session of our justices (itinerant) when they come

to those parts'. The examples of possessory assize writs given

by Glanvill were all returnable 'before us or our justiciar'.
But Glanvill was writing about the practice of the central court,
and this was the normal formula for writs returnable there. There
are many indications that assizes grounded on eyre writs, and not

yet determined, might be called into other courts: before the
justiciar or court 'coram rege ' especially, if occasion served,
when they were travelling through the provinces; or before
justices visiting the provinces primarily for some other purpose,
such as forest eyres or tallaging. When such additional opportunities

were known to be pending, no doubt some litigants
secured writs returnable on the special occasion. Others,


